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Maryland State Board of Plumbing
CALL TO ORDER
Chairman James Johnson called the Business Meeting of the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-Conditioning and Refrigeration Contractors (“Board”) to order at 9:30 a.m.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The members of the board reviewed the minutes of the February 13, 2013 board meeting and
MOTION I was made by Mr. Clinedinst, seconded by Mr. Warren, and unanimously carried to approve the minutes.
APPLICATION REVIEW COMMITTEE REPORT
Staff submitted an oral report of reviewed applications during review meeting for February 13, 2013.   The report is as follows and may be amended:  The Application Review Committee reports that there were a total of 9 applications received for review, seven (7) original apprentice applications, and two (2) original apprentice applications referred for additional information. 
MOTION II was made by Mr. Clinedinst, seconded by Mr. Smallwood and unanimously carried to approve the Application Review Committee report without modification.

COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT
Deferred until April’s board meeting.
OLD BUSINESS
Legislative Issue will be discussed during the Executive Director’s report.
New Business
Michael Kastner, Chairman-Plumbing Board
Discussion of gas connection

Chairman Michael Kastner of the Plumbing Board met with the board to discuss the topic of gas connection, an initiative that was instituted by the Director Papavasiliou.  Mr. Kastner emphasized that an individual submitting application for master plumber/gasfitter must first hold an apprentice license for two (2) years, and then holds a journey plumber/gasfitter license for two (2) years.  In 1999 the Plumbing Board grandfathered HVACR Contractors who applied for gasfitter license.  This expired in 2002.  To make connection requires a gasfitter license and gas inspection.  It is important to hold a gasfitter license because of the potential for loose joints and gas leaks. The licensee is able to seal any open joints.  Units must be sized to prevent carbon monoxide emission and provide fresh air.
Also, flex connectors can not be used twice and that information is stamped right on the connector, also certification is required for certain systems.  Mr. Kastner said that he spoke with Washington Suburban Sanitary Commission (WSSC) about licensing requirements that do not come under the State Plumbing Board’s jurisdiction.  Inspections are not conducted in all counties, specifically Howard County.  If there is connection being provided that is electrical to electrical, gas to gas, inspection is not required.  However, any other type of connection that would include electric to gas does require inspection.  This is a measure to protect the consumer.

The code book that is currently used is the NFPA-54 2012 edition.  To obtain a gasfitter license the individual must receive training in both theory and practical experience.  The requirement is 3750 hours in addition to the two year training as an apprentice and two year training as a journeyman under the direct supervision of a master gasfitter.

HVACR/Gasfitter

Applications filed with the Plumbing Board must provide information that the individual is being trained for a gasfitter license.
New Installation

The master is responsible for sizing and the gasfitter runs the gas line once the system is set.  The gasfitter must come in after the test is connected and then there is a final inspection.

Dual Apprentices (HVACR and Plumbing)

For licensees who work for a large company and hold both HVACR and Plumbing Board apprentice licenses, there needs to be a mechanism in place that would verify experience gained and distinguished as either HVACR or Plumbing to qualify for the next level license of journeyman.  The HVACR apprentice is required to hold an apprentice license for three (3) to qualify for journey and Plumbing apprentice two (2) to qualify for journey gasfitter.

Mr. Warren stated that it is not realistic to suppose that an apprentice is being trained in both areas sufficiently.

Director Papavasiliou indicated to the board that even though verification is being received from the master who is supervising the applicant and that experience qualifies them for examination PSI test results show differently. 
Board member, Mr. Clinedinst asked how can the boards work collectively to prevent unlicensed

individuals from purchasing gas fuel units.  One solution is to require that the purchaser present a 

permit in order to legitimately make the purchase. This topic has major implications with the retail industry.
Mr. Kastner has spoken with different individuals who do install without being properly

licensed.  Insurance policies should include a section that would warn of hiring unlicensed 

individuals. The issue is that anybody can walk into a store that sells this type unit, (gas fired),

go home and install and perform the connection.   It is necessary to consider who would handle

the required connection the best, an individual who is used to doing the gas work and is doing it

often or an individual who provides this service occasionally.  An inspector would not know if 

the connection is undersized unless it is significantly undersized.

Mr. Johnson reiterated that the license for gasfitter is under the auspices of the Plumbing Board.

CORRESPONDENCE

Anne Arundel Community College
An email was sent to the board from Megan Stakolosa, Assistant Program Manager for Anne

Arundel Community Continuing Professional Education.  There is a teaching availability for an

instructor for the HVACR Journey/Master exam preparation course, and is asking for 

recommendation of an instructor.   David Young stepped down from teaching the course.  Board

members were given copies for distribution.
COUNSEL’S REPORT
None.

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
Chairman Johnson stated that he has had conversation with individuals who have been in the industry for longer than twenty (20) years and want to comply with the State requirements for licensing, but can not successfully pass the examination.  A review with PSI would be a welcomed effort to eliminate any difficult or unnecessary questions on the exam.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT
EXAM REPORT
The examination report for the month of January 2013 as reported by PSI Exams is as follows:

	
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Total
	47
	21
	26
	45%


The cumulative pass rate percentage for this year (29%) is an improvement from last year’s (2012) total of 37%.

PSI
Director Papavasiliou informed the board members that PSI is willing to meet with them and asked for a date.  One representative will be scheduled to come and review the examination, specifically those questions that have raised concerns regarding content and multiple answers.  Chairman Johnson appointed Mr. Clinedinst, Mr. Warren, and Mr. Matusky to the committee.  The PSI committee will participate in a teleconference to prepare to meet and discuss the discrepancies and/or inconsistencies that are being voiced by examinees that have difficulty passing the exam. 
Board member Allen Clinedinst expressed his disappointment with non-responsiveness to his questions about where answers are found (cite) in the references that the examination vendor approves and allows in the examination.
Information brought back from past meetings included:

· those questions answered incorrectly the most

· two possible answers for one specific questions; and

· what is the limit of the contract between PSI and DLLR

Board members are asking what criterion is used by the department in choosing an examination vendor.  DLLR is bound by procurement rules of the state, but considers responsiveness in the bid process and whether the needs of the Department can be fulfilled.

Director Papavasiliou explained to the Board that providing actual copies of the test questions would constitute a breech in confidentiality.  Therefore the board should be asking that a list be provided that would give a statistical listing of questions mostly missed.  These questions would be ranked by failure rate and how many times the question is used, and if there are multiple incorrect answers within that examination.  Mr. Papavasiliou will contact PSI for a statistical report prior to scheduling a site visit.
Reminder
Director Papavasiliou reminded board members that all draft material being disseminated within the Board must remain confidential until it is deemed public domain.  Drafts should not be made public under any circumstances.
Updates to the reciprocal agreement with Virginia have been received by Adrienne Mayo, Executive Assistant for that board.  Additional language will be added to items one (1) and two (2) of that agreement and returned to the Maryland Board upon vote by the Virginia Board.
The HVACR Board has received notices from Child Support Enforcement for back payment of child support owed.  The vast majority of notices have been for apprentices. 
Legislation 

HB352, civil penalty and issuance of civil citation was voted unfavorably in the Economic Matters Committee.  The Bill was voted unfavorable in the current session.

James Johnson



 
May 8, 2013


James Johnson, Chairman
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